Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes     September 30, 2019         Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Vice Chair Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Selectboard member Bob Manners and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Matt Marchese was absent.
Media Present:  None
Acceptance of Minutes: A motion was put forth by Bob to accept the minutes of the September 16 meeting. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.

Noteworthy News: 
· As the next scheduled Selectboard meeting falls on the Columbus Day holiday, the Board will meet instead on Tuesday, October 15, at 7 pm
· Cowell Gym now has a ping-pong table. Public ping-pong will be scheduled on Monday evenings. 
· The Electric Vehicle charging stations are up and running.

Department Liaison Reports:

Town Hall – Bob attended a meeting with the Board of Assessors and representatives of the Vipassana community concerning PILOT (Payments in Lieu of Taxes). While Vipassana does do PILOT, the value of their property has greatly increased and their PILOT has not. Town representatives presented options, which included the donation of money or equipment. As a non-profit, tax-exempt organization, any contribution to the town is strictly voluntary.
Appointments: 
7:15 pm Linda Overing, Breezeway Consulting, Inc. – Linda announced that funds have been officially approved for the upper Deerfield Avenue project. The lower Deerfield Avenue project is nearly done and will be coming in under budget. It is expected that there will be $75,000 to $80,000 in surplus from the 2018 CDBG grant. It is now time to “reprogram” those funds into other projects. Andrew suggested that the Senior Center Expansion project would be needing funds. Linda said more details would be required as well as Town Meeting votes, before applying for grant funding for that project. Linda had three suggestions for the use of the surplus funds. She suggested another design project for Highland Village, which could involve looking at a redesign of the kitchens or at least redoing the kitchen floors, cabinets, and countertops. She has a quote from an architect for design work of $23,000. Another suggestion is to fund the installation of directional signs in the village. A wayfinding project is currently underway, which does not include funding for the installation of signs. The approximate cost of directional signs would be $25,000. Linda’s third suggestions was to do an engineering and design project for Bridge Street sidewalks, pavement, and streetscape. That would cost about $30,000. All three of the ideas are CDBG eligible projects.  The Select Board scheduled a public hearing for October 15 to allow for public comments and finalize projects to be funded using surplus funds from the 2018 CDBG project.
7:30 pm Kyle Dragon, Regional Animal Control Officer RE: Introduction – Kyle Dragon postponed this meeting due to a scheduling conflict.
7:45 pm Whit Sanford, GSFABA RE: Holiday Decorations – The business association is hoping to do a complete overhaul of the village’s holiday decorations. It is hoped that could be accomplished in one year, but it could stretch to two or three years, depending on fundraising. A volunteer crew is being formed who will install, remove and store the decorations each year. The idea is to spend money on professional decorations as it has been found that the type purchased in stores do not hold up from year to year and a lot of money has been spent replacing elements of the decorations each year. A group has been working with Nan Parati on design and fabrication of new decorations. The total cost would be $40,000. The first goal would be to decorate 40 village lampposts with white lights, garlands, and ribbons, which would cost around $20,000. If more money is raised the next step would be white lights along the Deerfield River railings at a cost of $10,000. The final phase would be “swirling stars” on the Iron Bridge to connect the two sides of the village and highlight the river, at a cost of $10,000. GSFABA is working on applying for a Commonwealth Places Grant. Part of the grant process involves crowd funding, which in most communities raises about $30,000. If the state is satisfied with the crowd funding campaign, it will award up to $15,000 to the effort.  Whit requested a letter of support from the Selectboard. A motion was put forth by Bob to write a letter of support for the holiday decorations project as presented by the GSFABA. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. Andrew suggested the possibility of reversing the order of decoration purchase, thus starting with the stars at a cost of $10,000 and working up to the more expensive lamppost decorations. He also mentioned that the infrastructure that supports the lights is getting old and may be in need of upgrading. Whit said there were other grants available for infrastructure upgrades and would be willing to work on such a grant.
Old Business:
Highway Department Employee Self-Evaluation Process (draft) – This item was passed over.
Police Station Renovation Project – Work is Underway – The next construction meeting remains to be scheduled.

Employee Performance Review Form – Town Counsel does not recommend the use of this form. Andrew felt that at least an abbreviated form should be used asking the following: what went well; what needs improvement; and goals for the coming year. He felt supervisors should have a time to check in with employees. This discussion will be continued when Matt is present. 
Senior Center Expansion RE: September 11, 2019 Forum – The next Site Committee meeting will be held on October 4. A probable date for the next public forum is November 6. Andrew felt that the September meeting was not structured to allow the officials from the three member towns to talk and feels that still should happen. It is hoped that by the November meeting plans for the four sites still in contention will be available. Before the November meeting a meeting with the Selectboards and Finance Committees of the three towns will be scheduled. The Board is looking at the third or fourth week in October, but Matt’s availability will be checked before the other towns are invited.
New Business: 
Mohawk Varsity Football RE: Helmet Drive – The football program has asked permission to hold a helmet drive on Saturday, October 26, from 10 am until 2 pm near the Iron Bridge. Funds raised would be used by the Mohawk Athletic Association to assist with athletic programs at the middle and high schools. This is a long-standing event. A motion was made by Bob to allow the Mohawk Athletic Association to conduct a helmet drive, on Saturday, October 26, from 10 am until 2 pm. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Delinquent Tax & Tax Title Update – Tax Collector Maureen Pike, Treasurer Angel Bragdon, Terry, and Andrew have recently had a meeting. There is a large list of delinquent properties for 2019, but Maureen said that was typical at this time of year and is not a concern. Final notices on these accounts will be going out on October 15. There is a shorter list of delinquent taxes from 2018 and one property from 2017. Another meeting has been scheduled for November 6 to get updates on these accounts.

The Tax Title list has three categories 1) those where arrangements have been made to pay the delinquent taxes; 2) properties that are currently in Land Court; and 3) properties that are ready for auction. One option for the latter category is to sell the properties to a tax title company. The company contacted was not very interested in the properties as some may owe more in taxes than the assessed worth. By selling them to a tax title company the town would get pennies on the dollar. The Board agreed that a property on Brook Road should be kept until the Brook Road Bridge is fixed. The Mechanic Street property should be kept until a final decision on Senior Center siting is made. A property at 375 Main Street should be kept until an adjacent property clears Land Court. Andrew wondered if another attorney might be able to move delinquent properties through Land Court more quickly than Town Counsel, who has many other tasks to do.
Correspondence: 
Deb & Rick Lane RE: Condition of Frank Williams Road – The Lanes are concerned that the road was last repaved 30 years ago, the road is deteriorating, and that temporary patches are not holding up. Thy also mentioned that drainage ditches need to be fixed. They asked that the road be moved to the top of the list for repaving. Bob and Andrew thought the road was at or near the top of the list. Andrew will check with Mark Shippee concerning his plans for the road and get back to the Lanes.
Any Other Business:
New Fire Panel – The Town Hall has experienced several false fire alarms and it was found that the building’s smoke detectors and fire panel are old and in need of replacement. A quote of $7,000 was received from Fire Equipment, Inc. to provide and install the needed equipment. Terry thought there would be enough funds in the Buildings and Grounds and Memorial Hall accounts to cover the cost. A motion was put forth by Bob to proceed with the proposed upgrade of the Memorial Hall fire alarm system, contingent upon funding sources, as presented by Fire Equipment, Inc. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. 
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 8:35 pm a motion was made by Bob to adjourn the meeting. This was 
seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
